WILMINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 5th October 2022                   commencing at 7.00pm
MINUTES
[bookmark: _Hlk54158899]Prior to the Meeting the Chairman drew attention to the protocol regarding the audio and visual recording of the Meeting or of any part thereof

Members Present: Mr J Beschizza; Mr J Swift; Mrs M Peters; Mr S Parsons; Ms T Jones (Vice Chair); Mr D Mann
1. Apologies for Absence/Non-Attendance
Mr B Garden, Mrs S Brown (Chair) and Mr D Pickersgill gave apologies prior to the meeting.
2. Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary or Prejudicial Interest
None  
3. Public Participation
None  
4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 5th September 2022 were approved and adopted as a true record.
5.   Urgent Items
The Chairman announced that the inclusion in the Agenda of the ‘Urgent Items’ as tabled had been agreed
6.   Finance

(a) Financial Statements

The Financial Statements for the month ended 30th September 2022 were approved.
(b) External Audit

It was noted that the External Audit Certificate for the year ended 31st March 2022, had been received with no matters raised. 

(c) Insurance

It was noted that the Parish Council’s insurance had been renewed on the three-year agreement at a cost of £2,729.95 per annum. Also noting the small increase of £127.60 due to the contents and sums insured had increased due to inflation of replacing items. 

(d) Cambridge and Counties Bank 

The rise in interest rate from 1.8% to 2.05% effective from 5th August 2022 on the Council’s account with Cambridge and Counties Bank was noted.

(e) Precept and Government Support Grant

It was noted that the 2nd instalment of the 2022/23 Precept and Government Support Grant had been received.
£48,123.00 Precept
£658.00 Government Support Grant

7. Matters Arising from Previous Meetings of the Parish Council (Not covered Elsewhere in the Main Agenda)

(a) 2021/22 and 2022/23 Projects (Ongoing)

Playground and Gym Equipment Oakfield Park

It was noted that Councillor Parsons had met with the Parish Clerk on 21st September 2022 and ran through some ideas and that the Clerk had been in contact with a local contractor and will report back in due course.

(b) The Pound (Ongoing)

It was noted that the repair work to The Pound had been completed.

(c) Kent County Council Free Tree Scheme

It was noted that the Parish Council had been unsuccessful with their application for 20 free plants due to the popularity of the scheme, however if more bundles become available then KCC will be in touch with The Clerk. 

(d) Street Light Shields

It was noted since the publication of the Agenda the works had been completed successfully on 4th October 2022.

(e) Policy Review

The following policies were adopted by all Members at the Meeting:

Freedom of Information form
Reserves Policy
Equal Opportunities Policy
Assaults on Staff Policy
Data Protection Policy 

Cllr Mann advised that there would be more policies for approval to follow in due course.

(f) Water Supply at Oakfield Park Pavilion

It was noted that the Water Testing works at the Pavilion were complete with total cost being £715.51 (+ VAT).

8. Matters Arising from Previous Meetings of the Parish Council (Not covered Elsewhere in the Main Agenda)

(a) Updates on Parish Initiatives

Pre School Allotment- Launching Autumn 2022. Facebook appeal for gardening equipment, pots etc continues.

Benches in Oakfield Park- No update.

Wilmington Big Clean- Took place on 24th September 2022 with circa 30 bags of rubbish being collected. Thanks to DBC for collecting all bags/ rubbish items left out. 

Keep Britain Tidy- A few posters had been put up around the village centre and the Parish is currently engaging with local entities and schools on the optimum place to put the new signs. 

Queens Green Canopy- Wildflower Meadow and Orchard in Oakfield Park, to commence between Jan and March 2022. Update to follow nearer the time. 

Wooden and Concrete Bollards- No update

(b) New Initiatives- 

Christmas 2022- No update

To receive any other ideas from Members

Members discussed a Christmas Gathering to be held at Oakfield Park Pavilion where local community groups, Councillors, Schools, Local Societies, Mayor and Church Leaders would be invited to join WPC Councillors for a Christmas drink and nibbles.
The Clerk would look at previous gatherings held and report back to Council in due course. Cllr Mann offered to assist with the organisation of the gathering. 

(c) Scary Scarecrow Competition

It was agreed that the Parish should rerun the Scary Scarecrow Competition this year with prizes being agreed at between £20 and £50 for the top three individuals, community groups and schools. 
The Clerk agreed to post the details on the Council's website and Facebook page and reach out to the community groups and schools. 


(d) Wilmington Parish Business Card

After a discussion it was agreed that if any Member wanted to obtain business cards at their own expense then they were welcome to do so, noting to contact the Clerk prior to ordering so that all Councillors would have the same style and format of cards.


(e) Remembrance Day Service

It was noted that the following arrangements were in place

i. The attendance of Reverend Carl Chambers to lead the Service
ii. The ordering of the Poppy Wreaths
iii. The attendance of the bugler
iv. The presence of a Royal British Legion Standard Bearer
v. The booking of the Memorial Hall for refreshments after the service
vi. The provision of refreshments by Wilmington WI

And agreed that; 

Cllr Brown would unlock the gate and lay the wreath at the War Memorial and do the reading at St Michaels Church

Cllr Peters would lay the wreath at St Barnabas

Note Cllr Brown put herself forward prior to the meeting and it was agreed by all Members at the meeting that they were happy for Cllr Brown to take on those tasks. 


9. [bookmark: _Hlk76390668]Planning Applications for Consideration and to Note Any Comments or Observations submitted to the Planning Authority

Applications were considered with any comments already submitted to the Planning Authority noted. The Clerk was instructed to submit any comments or observations made on other Applications to the Planning Authority being

i. DA/22/001043/FUL- Roman House, 91 Birchwood Road
Erection of a two storey front extension and two storey rear extension with Juliette balcony, alterations to and raising height of roof for provision of dormer windows in side end rear roof slopes in connection with providing additional room(s) in the roof space
No comments/ observations

ii. DA/22/01028/FUL- 56 Birchwood Road
Demolition of existing dwelling, detached garage and shed outbuilding. Erection of a dwelling with basement and linked garage. Associated hard and soft landscaping works.
Comments submitted- The Council expresses concern that the additional length and width at the first floor level may create unacceptable shadowing to the neighbouring property to the detriment of their amenities.  Suggest a formal shadowing assessment is made.

iii. DA/22/01014/FUL- Jessamine Guest House, 217 Hawley Road
Erection of a part two/part first floor rear extension with dormer windows in side roof slopes for loft conversion to convert the existing B&B into 5 x 1 bed flats.
Comments submitted- The proposal shows an absence of off street parking in a road with limited on street parking and served by a poor bus service isn’t conducive to good traffic flow and would worsen the current situation.

iv. DA/22/01029/FUL- 52 Birchwood Road, Wilmington
Erection of a detached garage/ store to front garden
No comments/ observations

v. DA/22/00939/FUL- 37 Leyton Cross Road, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey rear extension

vi. DA/22/01026/FUL- The Ship, Puddledock Lane
Erection of a timber framed smoking shelter to South- East elevation. Additional timber pergola extension to rear garden
No comments/ observations

vii. DA/22/01071/FUL- 57 Birchwood Road, Wilmington
Raising height of roof for extensions and conversion of bungalow into two storey family house with additional rooms in the roof and creation of basement.
Comments submitted- The Parish Council considers that the revised design still fails to retain the bungalow nature of this side of Birchwood Road, a feature noted by the Planning Inspectorate in assessing an earlier application. Indeed, the Planning Application clearly states the intention is to create a House.  With a full 2 storey height frontage, across most of the plot’s width, the impression created is that of a large 2 storey house in the middle of a row of bungalows, bungalows that have always retained consistency by limiting front roof alterations to a single dormer window. The overall height, greater than adjacent buildings, and along the whole extended length of the building, will appear overbearing to adjoining properties, adversely affecting their living conditions, especially No 59.  Noting the height differences clearly visible in the “Existing Site Images” (rear), and the fully glazed rear wall of the living / dining area, there could be unacceptable overlooking of the rear gardens of both adjacent properties, far greater than that afforded from the previous conservatory, exacerbated by the raised patio. Overall, the Council considers this application to be detrimental to the street scene and likely to adversely affect the living conditions of adjacent properties.
viii. DA/22/01089/FUL- 15 Carsington Gardens, Wilmington
Erection of a detached outbuilding (retrospective application)

ix. DA/18/01358/FUL- 18 Hawley Road
Change of use of land and buildings to vehicle hire & sales depot (sui generis), including refurbishment of existing retained workshop building; erection of a detached valet building; siting of a single storey modular building sales office; bunded surface level fuel tank; jet wash; bin store; cycle parking and resurfacing works.
Application withdrawn 22nd September 2022.

x DA/22/01127/FUL- 217 Summerhouse Drive
Erection of a single storey rear extension, front entrance porch & creation of hardstanding to front & associated landscaping.

xi DA/22/01125/FUL- 9 Birchwood Road
Raising height of roof for erection of a part two/part single storey rear extension and two storey front extension with elevational changes.
Comments submitted- The Parish Council notes that the current gradual roof height "stepping down" from 2 storey house (No7), through the applicant's chalet bungalow, to the bungalow at No 11will be adversely affected by the increased the roof height and greater mass of the right hand flank wall of No9, to the detriment of the street scene.  Additionally, being to the west of No 11 there is a concern that the increased height and the greater mass of the southern flank walls will create some light loss of loss and may appear somewhat overbearing, and requests that a light assessment be made.

xii DA/22/01126/FUL- 58 Birchwood Drive, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey side extension and part front extension including new porch, single storey rear extension attaching to existing detached garage to be converted to habitable room. Raising ridge height of roof for provision of dormer window with Juliette balconies in front elevation, dormer windows and gable window in rear elevation in connection with providing additional rooms in the roof space.
Comments submitted- The Parish Council considers the proposed build will cause neighbouring houses and some rooms to be overlooked, with a loss of natural light. There would also be a visual impact of the proposed roof change.

xiii DA/22/01079/FUL- 94 Warren Road, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey rear extension


10. Chairman’s Updates

None.  

11. Ward Matters Raised by Members

Councillor Swift had noted that following the work at Church Hill the Solar panelled sign was no longer working so he had contacted the officer at KCC.
Councillor Peters and Garden (In their roles as DBC Officers) attended a meeting on Dartford's Public Space Protection Order Nuisance Vehicles and following a briefing from Cllr Peters it was agreed that the information would be put on the Parish Noticeboards, Facebook and Website.
Councillor Parsons had recently litter picked part of the Orange Tree Ward near the shops and car park on the corner of Lowfield Street and Walnut Tree Avenue, reporting that area had a lack of bins and was untidy. Cllr Parsons has contacted DBC Councillors to discuss adding additional bins and also to discuss the rubbish at Powder Mill Lane area. 

12. [bookmark: _Hlk99631422]Items to Note or Endorse the Actions Taken

(a) Dartford Borough Council Planning Decisions

To note decisions made by the Borough Council being - 

i. DA/22/00833/TPO- Wilmington Manor Nursing Home
Consent granted
ii. DA/22/00441/FUL- 152 Birchwood Road
Permission granted
iii. DA/22/00864/FUL- 104 Birchwood Road
Permission granted
iv. DA/21/00830/FUL- 13 The Close
Permission granted
v. DA/22/00872/TPO- 87 Chestnut Grove
Consent granted
vi. DA/22/00706/FUL- 214 Birchwood Road
Permission refused

(b) Dartford Borough Council Planning Appeals Lodged

None  

(c) Dartford Borough Council Planning Appeals Decisions

None

(d) Kent County Council Planning Applications
 
None

(e) Kent County Council Planning Decisions

None

(f) [bookmark: _Hlk73449880]Other Items to Note or Actions Taken Endorsed 

Receipt of email dated 13th September 2022 regarding Dartford Air Quality Action Plan Consultation was noted and no comments received.

The following publications were available to any Member on request –
Clerks and Councils Direct
The Clerk Magazine
Countryside Voices
[bookmark: _Hlk72919917]
[bookmark: _Hlk115083590]Signed ……………………
            Parish Chairman
Meeting concluded at 19.50pm
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